#### CHAPTER X

#### CONCLUSION

The strands woven together in this study--the town of Monrovia, Monrovia's black community, the town's school system, Huntington Elementary School, Almera Romney--are each in themselves entities with distinctive and separate stories worthy of being told. This study, however, has attempted to focus on the intersection of the strands. Though their stories were quite separate during the first half of the century, the town, the black neighborhood with its segregated school, and the white educator interacted in significant ways in the years following the Second World War. The era was one of significant social change: events in Monrovia reflected a nationwide revolution in interracial relationships. The details of Monrovia's patterns of interaction are unique, but the overall pattern is repeated continuously as cultures, communities, schools, and educators intersect in the process of weaving, patching, and reweaving the multi-hued tapestry of American society.

Almera Romney was only one of the individuals who played a significant role in the story of Huntington School. So often, however, we read of the history of towns and institutions in terms of men of power and influence. Romney's story is

Californians of the time, and in some ways were actually more tolerant of non-whites than many residents of surrounding communities. In contrast to some Southern California towns which displayed signs forbidding blacks within their boundaries, Monrovia had included racially-diverse residents from its beginnings. As for Huntington School's former pupils, few would categorize themselves as "victims." Both the school and its former students occupy a significant place in the history of Monrovia. In addition, many Monrovia residents of color formed close bonds of friendship and camaraderie during their Huntington School days that later helped see them through difficult times.

Although few white Monrovians knew persons of color well, some acquaintance between the races resulted because all of the town's young people attended the same secondary schools—a level of school integration unusual for most of the twentieth century. Occasionally at Monrovia's high school a black athlete—or, in later years, a musician or student leader—would be so outstanding that color lines would blur, sometimes to the point where the black student would nearly be assimilated into white student life. (Bob Bartlett, Monrovia's black mayor who was first elected to the city council in 1974, had a head start on political life in Monrovia after his career as a football star at the high school and local community college. He is a Huntington School alumnus.) Though few white Monrovians ever entered a black person's home, black domestic help was a fixture for many years in affiuent

For examples of Southern California towns who tried to bar black residents, see Lawrence B. de Graaf, "The City of Black Angels: Emergence of the Los Angeles Ghetto, 1890-1930," Pacific Historical Review 39 (August 1970): 323-352.

Monrovia households. Unlike Almera Romney who grew up in Utah without ever knowing a single black person, most Monrovians were at least superficially familiar with people of color.

Monrovia's white majority accepted the presence of Huntington School--known as Charlotte Avenue School until the late 1920s--much as they accepted the presence of minority residents. Beginning as a true neighborhood school when it opened in 1907, it became a segregated school gradually, by custom rather than by law, largely unnoticed by many in town (although the school was perceived as a center of black community life by all Monrovia residents). Educational circumstances at the school, however, were unknown and invisible to most white Monrovians. In that respect the problems of Huntington School were similar to those suffered by many tenants in the neighborhood: control was in the hands of white absentee landlords who had little knowledge of or interest in the black neighborhood. Low socioeconomic status and lack of political power were perhaps more of a handicap to area residents than their skin color.

Educators assigned to teach at separate schools such as Huntington often experienced a situation oddly parallel to that of their students. In this respect Romney's story helps to illuminate the history of segregated education in California. When she was assigned to teach at Huntington School she suddenly found herself sharing the some of the indignities of the families whose children she taught: official neglect, indifference, and unequal treatment. This experience was life-changing for Romney. To borrow her own words, she went from being "blind and ignorant,"

indifferent and unconcerned" about the effects of racial discrimination to being personally committed to working for racial equality. But Romney was never part of a "movement" within education. Teachers work in extraordinary isolation from their peers even within a single school, let alone within a district or a region. Even as a principal, Romney's battles on behalf of Huntington School were fought in isolation. There were no other principals in Monrovia's school district in a similar situation, and there was no network in California to connect the hundreds of principals—and thousands of teachers—who struggled to do their jobs in circumstances similar to Romney's. In most cases they never even knew of one another's existence. Their isolation from their colleagues was one result of the blind eye turned to segregated schools in California for most of the twentieth century.

Ostensibly California's schools "have always been racially integrated," as then-Governor Ronald Reagan indicated in his 1970 comment (supra p. 30); therefore segregated schools, and the teachers and principals who worked at segregated schools, did not exist. Official disregard of the needs of children of color extended to the professional educators assigned to serve them. It is probable that most were as poorly prepared for the experience as Romney was when she began teaching at Huntington School in 1946. Nothing could have been more frustrating for teachers assigned to separate schools, black or white, than their own profession's adamant silence on the actual circumstances of schools for black children.

Much of the responsibility for neglect of California's minority-group children and their teachers must be assigned to the state's educational leaders. This study has

already listed several examples of such neglect, but perhaps one more statistic will underscore the magnitude of the problem: from 1948 to 1961 (inclusive), the California State Department of Education issued well over 500 publications, most of them guidelines on specific educational topics, but only one, Teachers' Guide to Education of Spanish-speaking Children (prepared by the staff in elementary education, Sacramento, 1952) dealt with the education of non-white children. Although the state covered topics as diverse as repair of auto-shop machinery, guidelines for school secretaries, and two booklets on the education of children with cerebral palsy, neither the words "Negro" nor "black" appear in a single title published during the period encompassing nearly all of the years Romney was principal of Huntington School.<sup>2</sup> The Department of Education's silence emphasizes the void encountered by teachers who attempted to educate themselves about their students of color. It is hard for us, at the end of the twentieth century, to recreate the nearly complete absence of black faces and black history that existed earlier in the century--in textbooks, history books, the media, university classrooms, and board rooms. It is far from surprising, then, that both teachers and students at California's many segregated schools suffered from low status and often, low self-esteem. Perhaps the surprise is the number of students who succeeded in obtaining the skills they needed at segregated schools, and the number of dedicated professionals such as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Information is based on a computer search of all the University of California libraries through their union catalog MELVYL, March 1993.

Romney and her associates who chose to teach there, surmounting the barriers raised by a hypocritical system in order to carry on their work.

The fact remains that the people of Monrovia missed an extraordinary opportunity to lead out and accomplish peaceful, voluntary elementary school integration earlier in the 1960s. Despite all efforts by citizens of good will, it was violence at the high school and pressure from the state that finally served as a catalyst for change. Huntington School, and Monrovia itself, epitomized "the way it was" in the western United States.

# The Demise of Huntington School

Why were the teachers, parents, and principal who had worked so long to lift the quality of education for minority children in Monrovia not consulted when the time finally arrived to end *de facto* segregation in the community? By the late 1960s, at the same time that Monrovia's school leaders jumped belatedly on the federal compensatory education bandwagon, faith was already waning in lavish spending as the solution to educational problems of the nations's "culturally deprived" students. Instead, many educators and sociologists--and in some cases, federal courts--were pushing for elimination of segregated schools for non-white children by pupil integration. In 1966 historian Jack D. Forbes wrote,

The current trend among leading school authorities is to regard the separate uni-ethnic school as a disadvantaged school no matter how "excellent" its

program and to regard ethnic integration as a major step forward in the education of minority group children.<sup>3</sup>

Test scores indicated that black children seemed to do better in integrated schools, but the low status of non-white separate schools made it difficult to find comparable groups of children to test. In Forbes' view it was ironic that the Black Power movement of the 1960s arose at the same time pressure was mounting to close black neighborhood schools such as Monrovia's Huntington. School integration promised black families access to benefits previously enjoyed at schools run by the white majority for their children--but many black parents feared that by sending their children to integrated schools, they would lose the opportunity to participate in their children's schooling. Or, as Forbes asked,

More to the point, can integration be forced upon a minority if that integration means essentially that the minority parents will possess no "neighborhood" school or schools under their own control or influence and that their children will be spread among the district's population in such a way as to render more difficult the preservation of the group's cultural-ethnic identity?

Fear of losing what little control they had over their children's education caused many black parents to fight to the bitter end to keep Huntington School open. It was a fear Almera Romney shared. While on one hand she represented the white hand controlling black education that activists such as Forbes resented, she was also the principal who stayed at Huntington School nearly three times longer than any of her

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Jack D. Forbes, <u>Afro-Americans in the Far West: A Handbook for Educators</u> (Berkeley CA: Far West Laboratory for Educational Research and Development, 1966), 51. I have drawn heavily from Forbes' excellent Chapter VI, "Segregation and Integration: The Multi-Ethnic or Uni-Ethnic School."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Ibid. 54.

peers, long enough to know the school's families and to build a base of community support and participation at the school. Romney had watched as integration began quite naturally at Santa Fe School as black families settled south of the freeway route, and the boundary between Wild Rose School and Huntington--always an artificial one-was beginning to break down as a few black families who lived north of Huntington School enrolled their children at Wild Rose. If Huntington were a truly well-run and well-staffed neighborhood school with an integrated faculty, good resources, high standards, and strong community support (rather than a segregated school that black children were compelled to attend), it would be, Romney felt, a source of neighborhood pride. Many leaders in the black community, as well as Romney, were not happy about giving up on Huntington School.

Romney, while principal at Huntington, believed in the necessity of building pride and confidence in her students. She searched continually for capable black and Spanish-speaking teachers for the school. She scoured catalogs for biographies of Americans of color, searched for films and pictures about minority-group history, acquired records by black musicians, and talked to textbook representatives about including stories about non-white children in reading books. Would all these efforts be nullified when Huntington School was closed and its students divided up? Would children of color become an invisible minority at each of Monrovia's previously-white elementary schools, and would their parents be willing to participate in mostly-white meetings in unfamiliar neighborhoods? During the final years of Romney's career she worked with a powerful white PTA at Mayflower School. She worried that the hard-

working parent volunteers at Huntington School, some of whom worked as domestics in Mayflower-area homes, might hesitate to step forward to participate in Mayflower's PTA. Romney's doubts about the fairness of Monrovia's integration plan kept her silent as her career came to an end. Her opinion had not been solicited, in any case. Her generation of human rights leaders, both black and white, had been replaced with impatient new voices.

In September 1970, school integration came peacefully to Monrovia.

According to Assistant Superintendent Ken Richardson, the results were "beautiful--no incidents at all." Although many "for sale" signs sprouted in white Monrovia neighborhoods, a deep recession then gripping area industry had nearly frozen the real estate market, and few white families actually left the school district. It was the white parents of the former Santa Fe Elementary School who were most unhappy, according to Monrovia school administrator Don Montgomery. Their school, previously the district's largest and only truly integrated elementary site, was now a new middle school, and all its former students, along with Huntington's, were bussed to other locations. Huntington School's building became the site of Monrovia's continuation high school.

In 1971, the Freedom Foundation awarded its American Educator Medal to Monrovia school superintendent William Lacey, in recognition for "integrating

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "School Integration Plan in Operation, 'No Incidents,'" <u>Monrovia News-Post</u>, 11 September 1970.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Don Montgomery, personal interview with author, Monrovia, California, 13 February 1993.

Huntington School students throughout the district."<sup>7</sup> Also in 1971, Romney's essay "All Children are Alike unto Me," recounting her experiences as a Mormon working at a black school, was published in <u>Dialogue</u>: A <u>Journal of Mormon Thought</u>. The following year the journal awarded her essay first prize for religious literature in its annual writing awards.<sup>8</sup>

Almera Anderson Romney died in 1980 at the age of seventy-six, after years of illness. She needs no apologist for her role in Huntington School's history.

During her fourteen years as Huntington's principal Romney worked valiantly to improve the opportunities available to her pupils. Although she headed a segregated school that operated under far from ideal circumstances, most observers felt that under Romney's direction the school staff offered a quality education to its students.

Romney's expectations and standards were high. She mobilized an effective team of teachers and parent volunteers, and she studied the needs of her pupils and made every effort to meet them. Mary Carr, looking back at the years that her five children were pupils at Huntington School, remembered fondly the many hours she spent as a volunteer working closely with Romney. She concluded,

I feel that our lives were richer by far for having known her. She was such a wonderful person. . . . It's not exaggerated. I never would have worked as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Peter C. Ostrye, <u>Monrovia Centennial Review: 1886-1986</u> (Monrovia CA: Monrovia Centennial Committee, 1985), 88.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Almera A. Romney, "All Children are Alike unto Me," <u>Dialogue: A Journal of Mormon Thought</u> 6 (Summer 1971): 53-59; "Dialogue Prizes," <u>Dialogue</u> 7 (Spring 1972): inside back cover.

hard at any school as I worked at Huntington School if it had not been for Almera Romney.9

Huntington School was not an easy assignment for an educator, but far more difficult for Romney was working within a system that assigned second-class status to her students. Romney put <u>herself</u> on the line to fight for the needs of Huntington School. In the end, however, she recognized that even her best efforts were not enough to compensate for the stigma of segregation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Mary Louise Gadbury Carr, personal interview with author, Monrovia, California, 28 April 1992.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

# I. Manuscript and Documentary Sources

## A. AAR Papers

Almera Anderson Romney's personal papers, in the possession of the author, have provided a framework for research on Huntington School. Romney's daughters-the late Jane Romney Martin and the author--began the process of assembling Romney's collection of memorabilia for her 75th birthday celebration in August, 1978. The scrapbooks assembled at that time included many letters of appreciation written to, and about, Romney in honor of her birthday, some of which appear in this study. After Romney's death the following year, the author continued collecting her papers and assembling collections of her personal letters and unpublished manuscripts. The collection also includes photographs, documents, school programs and bulletins, student work, and clippings. Following is a partial list of Romney's manuscripts:

- [Romney], Almera Anderson. "Laugh Your Teaching Worries to Death." Unpublished manuscript, n.d. AAR Papers.
- Romney, Almera A. "A Principal Thinks About Discipline." Unpublished manuscript, 1953. Typescript.
- -----. Untitled manuscript on the teaching of reading [ca 1960]. Typescript.
- ----. "The Mayflower Cooperative Teaching Plan." Unpublished manuscript, 1970. Mimeo.
- -----. "All Children are Alike unto Me." Pre-publication version, 1970. Typescript. (Also see listing under "Published Sources.")
- -----. "Circa 1946." Unpublished manuscript, 1973. Typescript.
- -----. "Education." Unpublished manuscript, n.d. (circa 1978). Holograph.

## B. Oral History Interviews

The following interviews were tape recorded by the author (with exception of the Julian Fisher interview, conducted before his death in the 1970s), unless otherwise indicated.

- Baker, Stephen R. Personal interview with author. Monrovia, California, 24 April, 1992. Tape Recording.
- Baughman, Melvin J. Personal interview with author. Monrovia, California, 16 February, 1993. Transcription in possession of the author.
- Bradshaw, Franklyn. Port Townsend, Washington, 2 January, 1993. Written response to author's questions.
- Carr, Mary Louise Gadbury. Personal interview with author. Monrovia, California, 28 April, 1992. Transcription in possession of the author.
- Findlay, Michael. Personal interview with author. Eugene, Oregon, 14 May, 1991.
- Fisher, Julian. Personal interview by Phyllis Barrett and Sandy Snider. Arcadia, California, 4 August, 1976. Transcription in possession of Los Angeles County Arboretum, Arcadia, CA.
- Marugg, Janice Glotfelty, and Gerald G. Marugg. Personal interview with author. Monrovia, California, 20 April, 1992. Tape recording.
- Mency, Mimi Martin. Personal interview with author. Pasadena, California, 20 April, 1992. Transcription in possession of author.
- Montgomery, Donald A. Personal interview with author. Monrovia, California, 13 February, 1993. Transcription in possession of author.
- Sandford, Betty. Telephone interview with author, 15 February 1993.
- Straight, Lawrence J. Telephone interview with author, 30 March 1993.

- C. Other Manuscript and Documentary Sources
- Clifton, A. R. "The Monrovia School System." In Your Monrovia Home. Monrovia, CA: Monrovia Merchant's Association, circa 1930. Rare Book Room, Huntington Library, San Marino, CA.
- Ervin, J. McFarline. "The Participation of the Negro in the Community Life of Los Angeles." Master's thesis, University of Southern California, 1931.
- Flanagan, T. J. "Map of Monrovia Tract: Ranchos Santa Anita and Duarte, Los Angeles Co. California." Renshaw Lithograph, Los Angeles, May, 1886. Rare Book Room, Huntington Library, San Marino, CA.
- Hull, Osman R., and Willard S. Ford, of the School of Education. "School Housing Survey for the Monrovin Union High School District." <u>University of Southern California Studies</u>, Second Series, Number II (1927). Los Angeles: University of Southern California.
- Kent, James L. "Segregation of Mexican School Children in Southern California." Master's thesis. University of Oregon, 1941.
- League of Women Voters of Monrovia. Who Lives Here? a Look at Monrovia and Duarte, May, 1965 (Part I): Civil Rights: Both Nationwide and in Our Local Schools, March, 1966 (Part II). [Patricia Ray, chair of the report.]

  Monrovia, CA, 1965-1966. Monrovia Collection, Monrovia Public Library.

  Mimeo.
- McBroome, Delores Nason. "Parallel Communities: African-Americans in California's East Bay, 1850-1963." Ph.D. diss., University of Oregon, 1991.
- Melbo, Irving R. Report of the Survey: Monrovia City School District. Monrovia, CA, 1957.
- Miller, H. C., City Engineer. "Map of the City of Monrovia, Los Angeles Co., Cal." February, 1904. Rare Book Room, Huntington Library, San Marino, CA.
- Monrovia Arcadia and Duarte Directory 1930. Los Angeles: Los Angeles Directory Co., 1930. Rare Book Room, Huntington Library, San Marino, CA.
- Monrovia Chamber of Commerce. "Map of Greater Monrovia and Vicinity." 1965.

  Monrovia, CA: Yost Printers and Stationers. AAR Papers.

- Monrovia City Directory. Edited by Albert G. Thurston, compiler and manager. Monrovia, CA, 1911. Monrovia Collection, Monrovia Public Library.
- Monrovia Unified School District. <u>Charlotte/Huntington (Canyon) Registers</u>, 1910-1969. Monrovia City School District Official School Registers Microfilm Number 17. Monrovia, CA. Subtitled "Only partially complete."
- "Monrovia Ward." In <u>The Pasadena Stake Family Album</u>, 44-47. Pasadena, CA: Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1954. In possession of author.
- Resident and Classified Business Directory of Monrovia, California. Monrovia, CA:

  T. Whitford in connection with the Monrovia Daily News, 1913-1914.

  Monrovia Collection, Monrovia Public Library.
- Senn, Milton A. "Memorandum: Report on Efforts in the Los Angeles Area to Circumvent the United States Supreme Court Decisions on Restrictive Covenants." Los Angeles: Anti-Defamation League of B'nai B'rith, 31 December, 1948. John Anson Ford Collection, Box 75, Huntington Library Rare Book Room, San Marino, CA. Mimeo.
- Shrode, Ida May. "The Sequent Occupance of the Rancho Azusa De Duarte, a Segment of the Upper San Gabriel Valley of California." Ph.D. diss., University of Chicago, 1948. Monrovia Collection, Monrovia Public Library. Includes maps.
- Smith v. Board of Trustees of the Monrovia School District. Case number 379793, Superior Court. Los Angeles, California, 1934-1935. Microfilm.

## II. Published Sources

### A. Newspapers

- <u>California Eagle</u>, 1934-1935. Newspaper, Los Angeles, CA. University of California, Los Angeles. Microfilm.
- Monrovia News-Post, 1932-1970. Newspaper, Monrovia, CA. Monrovia Public Library. Microfilm.

Selected Excerpts from the Monrovia News, 1907. Compiled by T. M. Hotchkiss. Monrovia, CA, 1979. Monrovia Collection, Monrovia Public Library. Typescript.

Also consulted: Pasadena Star-News, Los Angeles Times, and New York Times.

#### B. Government Documents and Publications

- State of California. Department of Education. <u>California Laws and Policies Relating</u> to Equal Opportunities in Education. Sacramento, June, 1962. ERIC ED 002 045.
- -----. Directory of Administrative and Supervisory Personnel of California Public Schools (annual bulletin). Sacramento: California State Department of Education, 1955-56, 1961-62, 1963-64, 1968-69.
- The Negro in American History Textbooks: A Report of a Study of the Treatment of Negroes in American History Texts Used in Grades Five and Eight and in the High Schools of California's Public Schools. Prepared by a panel of historians from the University of California, Kenneth M. Stampp, chairman. Sacramento: California State Department of Education, 1964.
- ----- Racial and Ethnic Survey of California Public Schools. Part One. Sacramento: California State Department of Education, 1967.
- -----. <u>Teachers' Guide to Education of Spanish-speaking Children</u>. Prepared by the staff in elementary education. Sacramento, California State Department of Education, 1952.
- State of California. Department of Public Instruction. School Law of California, Rules and Regulations of the State Board of Education. Sacramento, CA: State Printing Office, 1887. Rare Book Room, Huntington Library, San Marino, CA.
- State of California. Fair Employment Practices Commission. Negro Californians:

  Population. Employment, Income, Education. San Francisco: Department of Industrial Relations. 1963. Reprinted 1967.

- Los Angeles County. Commission on Human Relations. The Negro in Los Angeles

  County. Community Intelligence Bulletin, Number 2. Los Angeles:

  Community Relations Educational Foundation, November, 1963. ED 002 348.
- United States. Bureau of the Census. California. Vol. II. Washington D.C., 1910.
- ----. California. Vol. III. Washington D.C., 1920.
- ----. California. Vol. III, Part 1. Washington D.C., 1930.
- ----. California. Vol. II, Part 1. Washington D.C., 1940.
- ----. California. Vol. II, Part 5. Washington D.C., 1950.
- ----. Persons of Spanish Surname. Subject report P-E, Number 36. Washington D.C., 1950.
- ----. Persons of Spanish Surname. Subject report PC (2). Washington D.C., 1960.
- United States. Commission on Civil Rights. Racial Isolation in the Public Schools. Washington D.C., 1967.
- United States. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare. Equality of Educational Opportunity. Washington D.C., 1966.
- C. Books, Articles, and Monographs
- Abajian, James deT. <u>Blacks and Their Contributions to the American West: A Bibliography and Union List of Library Holdings Through 1970</u>. Boston: G. K. Hall, 1974.
- "The Availability of Education in the Negro Separate School." 1947 Yearbook.

  <u>Journal of Negro Education</u> 16 (Summer 1947).
- Bass, Charlotta. Forty Years: Memoirs from the Pages of a Newspaper. Los Angeles: Charlotta Bass, 1960.
- Berlin, Christi, ed. Who's Who Among Black Americans. 7th edition. Detroit: Gate Research, 1992/93.

- Bond, Horace Mann. The Education of the Negro in the American Social Order. 1934. Reprint, New York: Octagon, 1966.
- Bond, J. Max. "The Negro in Los Angeles." Ph.D. diss., University of Southern California, 1936. Reprint. San Francisco: R and E Research Associates, 1972.
- Bush, Lester E., Jr., and Armand L. Mauss. <u>Neither White Nor Black: Mormon Scholars Confront the Race Issue in a Universal Church</u>. Midvale, UT: Signature Books, 1984.
- Bush, Lester E., Jr. "Mormonism's Negro Doctrine: An Historical Overview."

  <u>Dialogue: A Journal of Mormon Thought</u> 8 (Spring 1973): 11-68.
- Caughey, John, and LaRee Caughey. <u>School Segregation on Our Doorstep: The Los Angeles Story</u>. Los Angeles: Quail Books, 1966.
- ----. To Kill a Child's Spirit: The Tragedy of School Segregation in Los Angeles. Itasca, IL: F. E. Peacock, 1973.
- ----. Los Angeles: Biography of a City. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1977.
- Clark, Kenneth B. Prejudice and Your Child. Boston: Beacon Press, 1955.
- Cloud, Roy W. Education in California: Leaders, Organizations, and Accomplishments of the First Hundred Years. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 1952.
- Colley, Nathaniel S., Jr. <u>Public School Desegregation in California Historical</u>

  <u>Background</u>. (Report No. EA 003 865). School Desegregation Bulletin Series,
  Western Regional School Desegregation Projects. Riverside: University of
  California, Riverside, 1971. ERIC ED 056 408.
- Cubberley, Ellwood P. <u>State and County Educational Reorganization</u>. New York: Macmillan, 1914.
- Davis, Charles F., and Mr. and Mrs. E. B. Norman. <u>History of Monrovia and Duarte: Narrative and Biographical</u>. Monrovia, CA: A. H. Cawston, 1938.
- Davis, Charles F. Monrovia Blue Book. Monrovia, CA: A. H. Cawston, 1943.
- Davis, Charles F., and Ellavera Nelson Davis. Monrovia-Duarte Community Book. Monrovia, CA: A. H. Cawston, 1957.

- de Graaf, Lawrence B. "The City of Black Angels: Emergence of the Los Angeles Ghetto, 1890-1930." Pacific Historical Review 39 (August 1970): 323-352.
- ----- "Recognition, Racism, and Reflections on the Writing of Western Black History." Pacific Historical Review 44 (February 1975): 22-51.
- Delpit, Lisa D. "Skills and Other Dilemmas of a Progressive Black Educator."

  Harvard Educational Review 56 (November 1986): 379-385.
- -----. "The Silenced Dialogue: Power and Pedagogy in Educating Other People's Children." Harvard Educational Review 58 (August 1988): 280-298.
- Dumke, Glenn S. The Boom of the Eighties in Southern California. San Marino, CA: Huntington Library, 1944.
- Ellison, Mary. <u>The Black Experience: American Blacks Since 1865</u>. New York: Barnes & Noble, 1974.
- England, Eugene. "The Mormon Cross." <u>Dialogue</u>: A Journal of Mormon Thought 8 (Spring 1973): 78-86.
- Falk, Charles J. The Development and Organization of Education in California. New York: Harcourt, Brace, 1968.
- Fogelson, Robert M. The Fragmented Metropolis: Los Angeles, 1850-1930. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1967.
- Forbes, Jack D. <u>Afro-Americans in the Far West: A Handbook for Educators</u>.

  Berkeley: Far West Laboratory for Educational Research and Development, 1966.
- Franklin, John Hope, and Isidore Starr. <u>The Negro in Twentieth Century America: A Reader on the Struggle for Civil Rights</u>. New York: Vintage Books, 1967.
- Geary, Jesse Earl. Monrovia City Schools. Monrovia, CA: Printing Department, Monrovia-Arcadia-Duarte Evening High School, circa 1939-1940.
- Glasscock, C. B. <u>Lucky Baldwin: The Story of an Unconventional Success</u>. Indianapolis: Bobbs-Merrill, 1933.
- Gonzalez, Gilbert G. <u>Chicano Education in the Era of Segregation</u>. Philadelphia: Balch Institute Press, 1990.

- -----. "Segregation of Mexican Children in a Southern California City: The Legacy of Expansionism and the American Southwest." Western Historical Quarterly 16 (January 1985): 55-76.
- Hendrick, Irving G. The Education of Non-Whites in California, 1849-1970. San Francisco: R & E Associates, 1977.
- Hurlburd, David. This Happened in Pasadena. New York: Macmillan, 1951.
- Izbiki, Jenifer, E. Louise Osbrink, Marilyn Parrino, and Lynn Rood. <u>Yesterday's Heritage for Today's Child: A History of Monrovia, California</u>. Monrovia, CA: Monrovia Centennial Committee, 1986.
- Jackson, Reid E. "The Development and Character of Permissive and Partly Segregated Schools." <u>Journal of Negro Education</u> 16 (Summer 1947): 301-310.
- Jenkins, Velesta. "White Racism and Black Response in California History." In <a href="Ethnic Conflict in California History"><u>Ethnic Conflict in California History</u></a>, edited by Charles Wollenberg, 123-133. Los Angeles: Tinnon-Brown, 1970.
- Jensen, Joan M. "Apartheid: Pacific Coast Style." <u>Pacific Historical Review</u> 38 (August 1969): 335-340.
- Kane, Michael B. Minorities in Textbooks: A Study of Their Treatment in Social Studies Texts. Cleveland: Quadrangle Books, 1971.
- Knox, Ellis O. "The Origin and Development of the Negro Separate School." <u>Journal of Negro Education</u> 16 (Summer 1947): 269-279.
- Lampkin, Daisy. "California Campaigns for the N.A.A.C.P." <u>The Crisis</u> (July 1934): 211.
- Low, W. A. "The Education of Negroes Viewed Historically." In Negro Education in America, edited by Virgil A. Clift, Archibald W. Anderson, and H. Gordon Hullfish, 27-59. New York: Harper and Row, 1962.
- MacAdam, Pat, and Sandy Snider. <u>Arcadia</u>, <u>Where Ranch and City Meet</u>. Arcadia, CA: Friends of the Arcadia Public Library, 1981.
- MacArthur, Mary Ellen Romney. "Almera Romney: Education Chose Her." Exponent II 5 (Summer 1979): 7.

- Massey, Grace Carol, Mona Vaughn Scott, and Sanford M. Dombusch. "Racism Without Racists: Institutional Racism in Urban Schools." <u>The Black Scholar</u> 7 (November 1975): 10-19.
- Mauss, Armand L. "The Fading of the Pharaoh's Curse: The Decline and Fall of the Priesthood Ban Against Blacks in the Mormon Church." <u>Dialogue: A Journal of Mormon Thought</u> 14 (Fall 1981): 10-45.
- Mohraz, Judy Jolley. The Separate Problem: Case Studies of Black Education in the North, 1900-1930. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1979.
- Moore, R. Aloysia, and Bernice Bozeman Watson. On the Duarte, CA: City of Duarte, 1976.
- Moynihan, Daniel Patrick. "How the Great Society 'Destroyed the American Family.'" The Public Interest 108 (Summer 1992): 53-64.
- Nadeau, Remi. "Angels, First and Second Class." In Los Angeles: From Mission to Modern City, 238-251. New York: Longmans, Green, 1960.
- Nelson, Lowry. "Around the U.S.A.: Mormons and the Negro." The Nation 174 (24 May 1952): 488.
- ----. In the Direction of His Dreams: Memoirs. New York: Philosophical Library, 1985.
- ----. Letter to the Editor. <u>Dialogue: A Journal of Mormon Thought</u> 2 (Autumn 1967): 8.
- Ostrye, Peter C. Monrovia Centennial Review: 1886-1986. Monrovia, CA: Monrovia Centennial Committee, 1985.
- The People and the Schools of California. 1950 Yearbook. Willard E. Goslin, chairman; Theodore L. Reller, ed. Pasadena: California Association of School Administrators, 1950.
- Rabinovitz, Francine F., and William J. Siembieda. <u>Minorities in Suburbs: The Los Angeles Experience</u>. Lexington, MA: Lexington Books, 1977.
- Reddick, L. D. "The Education of Negroes in States Where Separate Schools Are Not Legal." Journal of Negro Education 16 (Summer 1947): 290-300.
- "Resolutions of School Supervisors' Association." <u>California Journal of Elementary</u> Education 13 (August 1944): 108-111.

- Robinson, W. W. Monrovia: A Calendar of Events in the Making of a City. Los Angeles: Title Guarantee and Trust Company, 1936.
- Romney, Almera A. "All Children Are Alike Unto Me." <u>Dialogue: A Journal of Mormon Thought</u> 6 (Summer 1971): 53-59.
- Romney, George. "A Man's Religion and American Politics: An Interview with Governor Romney." <u>Dialogue: A Journal of Mormon Thought</u> 2, (Autumn 1967): 23-38.
- Savage, W. Sherman. "The Negro in the Westward Movement." <u>Journal of Negro</u> <u>History</u> 25 (October 1940): 531-539.
- Scruggs, Baxter S. A Man in Our Community. Gardena, CA: Institute Press, 1937.
- Shorr, Howard. "'Race Prejudice Is Not Inborn--It Is Learned': The Exhibit Controversy at the Los Angeles Museum of History, Science and Art, 1950-1952." California History, Fall 1990, 277-312.
- Siembieda, William J. "Suburbanization of Ethnics of Color." Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 422 (November 1975): 118-128.
- Snider, Sandra Lee. <u>Elias Jackson "Lucky" Baldwin, California Visionary</u>. Los Angeles: Stairwell Group, 1987.
- Snitow, Virginia L. "I Teach Negro Girls." <u>The New Republic</u> 107 (9 November 1942): 603-605.
- Spring, Joel. The Sorting Machine Revisited: National Educational Policy Since 1945, Updated Edition. White Plains NY: Longman, 1989.
- Thompson, Chas. H. "The Problem of the Negro Elementary School." <u>Journal of Negro Education</u> 1 (July 1 1932): 101-107.
- Thorndike, Edward L. "Intelligence Scores of Colored Pupils in High Schools." School and Society 18 (10 November 1923): 569-570.
- Tipton, Elis M. "A Community Intercultural Program." California Journal of Elementary Education 14 (August 1945): 49-57.
- Tyack, David B. "Growing Up Black: Perspectives on the History of Education in Northern Ghettos." <u>History of Education Quarterly</u> 9 (Fall 1969): 287-297.

- West, Earle H., ed. <u>The Black American and Education</u>. Columbus, OH: Chas. E. Merrill, 1972.
- Wiley, John L. <u>History of Monrovia</u>. Pasadena, CA: Press of Pasadena Star-News, 1927.
- Williams, Robert Lewis, Jr. "The Negro's Migration to Los Angeles, 1900-1946."

  Negro History Bulletin 19 (February 1956): 102, 112-113.
- Wollenberg, Charles M. All Deliberate Speed: Segregation and Exclusion in California Schools, 1855-1975. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1976.